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Members of the House of Lords
Dear Colleagues

We are meeting this afternoon to continue our debate of Part 4 of the Housing and Planning Bill. I know that our provisions on High Income Social Tenants will be a key part of the debate and I am writing to set out some further details of our policy intention, to inform our discussion.

These provisions introduce an important reform to deliver a fairer housing system where higher income families pay a rent which reflects their greater ability to pay, while we also support them into home ownership. 
We are, of course, committed to implementing the policy in a fair and reasonable way, which ensures that households always have an incentive to find and keep work, and to increase their earnings. Throughout the debate Noble Lords have been keen to understand how that will be put into practice, and I announced some key features of the scheme at Lords Committee stage. I explained that there would be a taper, to ensure that tenants did not face a very large rent rise as a result of a small rise in income. I explained that any household in receipt of housing benefit would be automatically excluded. And I said that local authorities would be able to retain reasonable costs for administering variable rents.  

In today’s debate I will set out further detail. I will explain that we will ensure that low income families are excluded by setting the starting threshold in the first year of the policy at £31,000 nationally and £40,000 in London.  This will mean that two people in a household working 35 hours a week each on the National Living Wage will not see an increase in their rent. 

In addition we will ensure that any family in receipt of Universal Credit is exempted from the policy. That exemption will be implemented through an amendment which I am bringing forward today, which enables exemptions to be made through regulations. I will also explain that key benefits – including tax credits, Disability Living Allowance and Child Benefit – will not count as income for the purposes of this policy. Taken together these make absolutely clear that this policy will not affect low income households. 

I am also announcing today that our intention is to set the taper at 20%.  This will mean that for every additional pound of income above the starting income thresholds, a household will pay an extra 20 pence in rent. 

Finally, I am announcing our intention to include only the income of tenants, joint tenants and their spouses, partners and civil partners. Only the two highest incomes would count.  This would mean that non-dependent children living at home but not on the tenancy will not be included.  This is important, as Government wants those children to be able to save to make the move to their own home.

I know that Noble Lords are keen to scrutinise these plans in detail. As announced during Committee, I have accepted the recommendations of the Delegated Powers and Regulatory Reform Committee for the policy to be subject to the affirmative regulations procedure.  This will provide an opportunity for further Parliamentary scrutiny in both Houses following Royal Assent of the Bill. This means that every aspect will be fully debated. 
I will place a copy of this letter in the House Library. 
I look forward to seeing you this afternoon. 
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